Distribution Agreement

In presenting this thesis or dissertation as a partial fulfillment of the requirements for an advanced degree from Emory University, I hereby grant to Emory University and its agents the non-exclusive license to archive, make accessible, and display my thesis or dissertation in whole or in part in all forms of media, now or hereafter known, including display on the world wide web. I understand that I may select some access restrictions as part of the online submission of this thesis or dissertation. I retain all ownership rights to the copyright of the thesis or dissertation. I also retain the right to use in future works (such as articles or books) all or part of this thesis or dissertation.

Signature:

Taketo Tanaka

Date

Can we predict how much government investments on health reduce households incurring catastrophic out-of-pocket health expenditure? A systematic review and longitudinal data analysis of 72 low- and middle-income countries

By

Taketo Tanaka Master of Public Health

Hubert Department of Global Health

Deborah A. McFarland, PhD, MPH Committee Chair Can we predict how much government investments on health reduce households incurring catastrophic out-of-pocket health expenditure? A systematic review and longitudinal data analysis of 72 low- and middle-income countries

By

Taketo Tanaka

Bachelor of Medicine Kitasato University School of Medicine 2010

Thesis Committee Chair: Deborah A. McFarland, PhD, MPH

An abstract of A thesis submitted to the Faculty of the Rollins School of Public Health of Emory University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Public Health in Global Health 2017

Abstract

Can we predict how much government investments on health reduce households incurring catastrophic out-of-pocket health expenditure? A systematic review and longitudinal data analysis of 72 low- and middle-income countries

By Taketo Tanaka

Reducing households incurring catastrophic out-of-pocket health expenditure (CHE) in low- and middle-income countries (LMICs) is a key measurement with respect to moving towards universal health coverage (UHC). It is not well-known how much governments should mobilize their budgets to the health sector to reduce the proportion of households with CHE. We examined the association between general government health expenditure (GGHE) and the incidence of CHE in LMICs. Our outcome, the incidence of CHE, was defined as any out-of-pocket (OOP) health payments exceeding 40% of household non-subsistence expenditure. We searched the following databases in June 2016: CENTRAL; MEDLINE; EMBASE; SCI-Expanded; SSCI; A&HCI; CCR-Expanded; and IC. We included studies that ensure national-level representation in the estimated incidences of CHE. Our exposure was GGHE as a share of gross domestic product (GDP). We extracted data of the exposure and potential confounders from the following databases: World Health Organization (WHO) Global Health Expenditure Database (GHED), WHO Global Health Observatory (GHO), and World Bank Open Data. We collected 39 articles that estimated 142 incidences of CHE and data of 18 potential covariates. We fit linear mixed effect models and general estimating equation (GEE) models to estimate coefficients of the incidence of CHE adjusted for six confounders. There were significant declines of the incidence of CHE associated with the increase of GGHE as a share of GDP in the mixed effect model (coefficient: -0.250, standard error (SE) 0.118, p-value: 0.037) and the GEE model (coefficient: -0.346, SE 0.102, p-value: 0.001). Although non-random selection of countries and mismeasurement of CHE may cause biases, the estimated coefficient will potentially be able to predict percent reduction in the incidence of CHE depending on the amount of GGHE in LMICs.

Can we predict how much government investments on health reduce households incurring catastrophic out-of-pocket health expenditure? A systematic review and longitudinal data analysis of 72 low- and middle-income countries

By

Taketo Tanaka

Bachelor of Medicine Kitasato University School of Medicine 2010

Thesis Committee Chair: Deborah A. McFarland, PhD, MPH

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of the Rollins School of Public Health of Emory University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Public Health in Global Health 2017

Acknowledgments

First of all, the corresponding author would like to express my gratitude to Dr. Deborah A. McFarland, my thesis advisor and an Associate Professor at the Hubert Department of Global Health, Rollins School of Public Health, Emory University for her cordial assistance in my academic life. The authors acknowledge Dr. David Kleinbaum, a professor at the Department of Epidemiology, Rollins School of Public Health, Emory University for his teaching and valuable advice about statistical analysis. We appreciate Dr. Momoe Takeuchi, a team leader of Health Systems Development at the WHO Representative Office in Cambodia, for her insights to develop our research question. We also thank to Mr. Eijiro Murakoshi, a former consultant at the WHO Representative Office in Cambodia, for heilth financing in LMICs. Lastly, we would like to say thank you to all the original investigators who ever made great efforts to estimate the incidences of CHE in their respective countries.

Table of contents

Chapter 1: Introduction	1
Rationale	1
Aims and objectives	2
Definition of terms	3
Chapter 2: Literature Review	4
Sustainable Development Goals and universal health coverage	4
Figure 1: Three dimensions to consider when moving towards universal coverage	5
Catastrophic out-of-pocket health expenditure	6
How CHE became important with respect to the SDGs	0
A case study in Thailand1	1
A case study in Mexico	2
Chapter 3: Manuscript	5
Introduction1'	7
Methods	4
Criteria for considering studies for this review	4
Search methods for identification of studies	5
Data collection and management20	6
Identification of exposure and predictors2'	7
Table 1. Potential Covariates Considered to estimate Magnitude of Association between	
Incidence of CHE and GGHE as % of GDP2	8
Statistical analysis	3
Sensitivity analysis	1
Results	1
Result of search	1
Figure 2. Study flow chart	2
Country characteristics	2
Table 2. Economic, Demographic, and Health Related Characteristics of Countries that	2
Table 3. Distributions of Observations and Countries that estimated Incidences of CHE	3
between 2000-2016	4
Figure 3. Collected data points of incidence of CHE by years and World Bank regions 30	6
Kesult of statistical analysis 30 Table 4. Crash and A fracted Data Crafficiants (Crafficiants (Crafficiants))	С
Iable 4. Crude and Adjusted Beta Coefficients, Standard Errors (SES), P-value of Incidence of CHE by GGHE as % of GDP estimated by Log Linear Mixed Effect Model	
and General Estimating Equation (GEE) Model by using Full Dataset	6

Result of sensitivity analysis	36
Table 5. Crude and Adjusted Beta Coefficients, Standard Errors (SEs), P-value of the	
Incidence of CHE by GGHE as % of GDP, estimated by Log Linear Mixed Effect Mode	1
and General Estimating Equation (GEE) Model by using Dataset eliminated Countries	
containing One Observation.	37
Discussion	37
Case study 1: How to approximate number of households averted from CHE by applying	
our study findings: A case study in Cambodia 2014	39
Conclusion	43
Chapter 4: Conclusion and Recommendations4	44
Public health implications	44
Study limitations	45
Future directions	49
References	51
Appendix: List of included studies	55

Chapter 1: Introduction

Rationale

The Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) were adopted at the United Nations Sustainable Development Summit on September 25th, 2015. As described in Target 3.8 of the SDGs, more than 150 countries agreed to move their health systems towards universal health coverage (UHC) (United Nations, 2015). One of the main objectives of UHC is to protect people from financial burden due to use of health services. In order to monitor how health system effectively prevent people's health related financial difficulties in each country, the World Health Organization (WHO) and World Bank (WB) introduced an indicator called *catastrophic out-of-pocket health expenditure (CHE)* (World Health Organization & World Bank Group, 2015). The countries that signed the SDGs are responsible for tracking the incidence of CHE for the next 15 years and transforming health systems to reduce the proportion of households incurring CHE in their countries.

For the purpose of moving towards UHC, many low- and middle-income countries (LMICs) are expected to mobilize an increase in government budgets for the health sector. However, the adequate amount of investment needed is not well-known or documented. The previous agreements such as the Abuja Declaration encourage LMICs to allocate a higher proportion of their domestic government budgets for health but did not specify the target proportion of their domestic budgets (Organization of African Unity, 2001). The World Health Report 2010 also emphasized that governments of LMICs should optimize their shares of total government expenditure on health but did not mention what the ideal budget allocation was (World Health Organization, 2010). Thus, those governments do not know how many households are protected from CHE if the governments spend more money on health.

Therefore, it will be helpful for policy makers in LMICs if there is evidence to predict the relationship between government health expenditures and CHE in a given country and whether an increase in government health expenditure reduces the incidence of CHE in a given country.

Aims and objectives

The aim of this research is to quantify the association between general government health expenditure (GGHE) as a share of gross domestic product (GDP) and the fraction of households facing CHE in LMICs. In order to achieve this aim, there are several objectives:

- 1. To identify original studies that presented the incidence of CHE systematically;
- 2. To identify covariates to estimate an unbiased effect between the incidence of CHE and GGHE as percentage of GDP;
- 3. To examine the magnitude of the association between GGHE as GDP and the proportion of households incurring CHE in LMICs, adjusting for confounders;
- 4. To examine if there is heterogeneity of the estimated effects across countries.

In the previous literature, Xu and colleagues used total health expenditure (THE) as a share of GDP as the predictor variable and fit a linear regression model to estimate the association with the proportion of households with CHE. However, they used it as a proxy of health services utilization because THE would increase if out-of-pocket (OOP) payments increases in a given country (Xu et al., 2003). Instead of THE as a share of GDP, we will use GGHE as a share of GDP to fit statistical models. Xu and colleagues also showed a scatterplot

between the incidences of CHE and GGHE as percentage of GDP in another paper (Xu et al., 2010). However, they did not seem to fit any models between these two variables, which we will intend to do in our study.

This research will not be able to guarantee causal relationship between CHE and CCHE because this is an observational study. However, the evidence from our analysis might provide support for policy makers to forecast costs of reducing number of people that experience financial burden due to health services. Policy makers will be able to develop more reasonable budgets and have a strong case for advocacy with key stakeholders.

Definition of terms

In this research, universal health coverage (UHC) is defined as ensuring access to adequate health services for all the population in a given country without any financial hardship of people. Out-of-pocket (OOP) payment is defined as direct payments to health care providers by patients at the time they utilize health services. Catastrophic out-of-pocket health expenditure (CHE) is defined as any OOP health payments that exceed a given fraction of a household expenditure (World Health Organization & World Bank Group, 2015). More details of these terms and related issues are discussed in Chapter 2.

Chapter 2: Literature Review

Sustainable Development Goals and universal health coverage

Following the success of the Millennium Development Goals (MDGs), the 17 Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) in the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development were adopted at the United Nations Sustainable Development Summit on September 25th, 2015. More than 150 countries will plan and execute actions to promote economic, social, and environmental development by following these 17 goals with 169 targets over the next 15 years. As reflected in Goal 3, Target 3.8, of the SDGs, transforming health systems towards universal health coverage (UHC) has now become one of the top global priorities.

"Achieve universal health coverage, including financial risk protection, access to quality essential health care services and access to safe, effective, quality and affordable essential medicines and vaccines for all" (United Nations, 2015)

UHC is defined as providing sufficient and quality health services to all the population without fiscal hardship of people. The health services here include not only diagnosis and treatment of illness but also health promotion, personal preventive services, rehabilitation and palliative care (World Health Organization & World Bank Group, 2015). This concept drew global attention when it was introduced in the World Health Report 2010, entitled "Health systems financing: the path to universal coverage" (World Health Organization, 2010). Additionally, on December 12th of 2012, the United Nations adopted a resolution to encourage countries moving forward to UHC during its General Assembly (United Nations, 2012). The SDGs fundamentally adhered to this resolution.

The form of UHC substantially differs among countries depending on epidemiological, demographic, and socioeconomic circumstances. However, there is a common concept called the "three dimensions" of coverage cube, which was initially emphasized in the World Health Report 2010 (Figure 1). The first dimension is population coverage, which indicates the proportion of the population in a country to be covered by health systems. The second dimension is service coverage, which denotes the range of services to be covered by health systems. The last dimension is financial coverage, which describes the fraction of total health care costs to be compensated by health systems. The box located at the center of the three dimensions is labeled "current pooled funds," which represents that the current coverage is maintained by pooled money (World Health Organization, 2010). Overall, a health system is expected to insure more people, cover more services, and draw from pooled money instead of charging people large out-of-pocket (OOP) payments.



Figure 1: Three dimensions to consider when moving towards universal coverage. Reprinted from *The World health report: health systems financing: the path to universal coverage* (p. 12), by World Health Organization, 2010, Geneva: WHO Press.

Relying on OOP payments to access health services is discouraged in terms of

6

financial protection, especially for poor households. OOP payment is defined as direct payment to health care providers by patients at the time they utilize health services. If people without financial protection sought care, they could be impoverished by large OOP spending that they must pay. Although the rich can pay by cash, the poor might sell their assets such as lands or livestock, essential for them to earn livings. Moreover, poorer people may avoid seeking care when they are ill, which could lead to worse health outcomes such as higher morbidity and mortality in a country (World Health Organization, 2000). Unfortunately, OOP payment is still the main source of financing health systems in many low- and middle-income countries. A report from the WHO indicates that 48 countries from Latin America, the Middle East, and South East Asia have at least 45% of OOP expenditure as a share of total health expenditure (THE). This report also reveals that the average percentage of OOP payments of countries in the South East Asian region accounted for 50% of THE in 2013 (World Health Organization & World Bank Group, 2015).

The primary focus of financial protection in the context of UHC is to reduce large OOP payment from people when they receive health services so that they can avoid impoverishment. The previous literature suggests that prepayment mechanisms to fund health systems, either social health insurance or tax-based systems, should be applied to every country with high OOP health expenditure (Xu et al., 2007). The term prepayment indicates that financial contributions for illness should be collected and pooled prospectively. The pooled funds are usually comprised of money from general government budgets, employers, or individuals.

Catastrophic out-of-pocket health expenditure

The key measurement to anticipate how OOP payments cause financial hardship of

people in a country is called catastrophic health expenditure (CHE). The term *catastrophic* health expenditure was initially introduced in the World Health Report 2000. Dr. Brundtland, the then Director-General of the WHO, emphasized that fairness of financial contribution was a key to construct equitable health systems as it referred to protecting people against extensive costs of illness (World Health Organization, 2000). Any OOP payments related to healthcare can be called "catastrophic" if they exceed a given fraction of a household's expenditure (Kawabata, Xu, & Carrin, 2002). The proportion of households in a country facing CHE should be calculated and followed to benchmark the performance of health systems. The framework to monitor progress towards UHC jointly created by the WHO and the World Bank stated that financial protection in terms of CHE should be achieved for all the population (World Health Organization & World Bank Group, 2014).

One issue related to CHE is that the definition of CHE varies. Indicators calculated by different methods are not comparable, which makes it difficult to conduct cross-country analyses. There are two methodologies that are commonly used in many peer-reviewed journals. The most common definition of CHE is the fraction of households for which health-related spending exceeds 40% of their capacity-to-pay (CTP) in a country. The CTP is defined as a household's non-subsistence spending, which is usually calculated by subtracting household food expenditure from total household expenditure. This definition was introduced in the working paper from the Evidence and Information of Policy (EIP) cluster of the Department of Health System Financing, WHO in 2005 (Xu, 2005). As a result, it was the most frequently used definition found in our literature review.

The second most common definition is the proportion of households in a country for which health-related spending exceeds 25% of their total household expenditure. The strength of

this method is its ease of calculation compared with the former definition. This definition is expected to become popular because the World Bank has used it in recent papers to track the progress of UHC (Wagstaff, Cotlear, Eozenou, & Buisman, 2016). However, some literature reported the incidence of CHE by using different benchmarks such as 10%, 15%, 20% of total household expenditure, which made them impossible to compare with each other (World Health Organization & World Bank Group, 2015).

Furthermore, the proportion of households facing CHE is primarily reported by using population representative samples of nationwide household surveys, which means one proportion for one country each year. However, some researchers used survey data that only included patients with specific illnesses or socioeconomic characteristics in order to estimate the incidence of CHE. For example, Che and colleagues calculated the incidence of CHE for those infected with Hepatitis B (Che et al., 2016). Karami and colleagues estimated the fraction of households with CHE for those living in eastern Iran, which was underserved as well as rural (Karami, Najafi, & Karami Matin, 2009). Unfortunately, these studies were not comparable with each other.

The determinants of CHE have been assessed in many previous journal articles. Saksena et al demonstrated that the following variables, not only at household-level but also country-level, were associated with the lower incidence of CHE: 1) households with heads with a higher level of education; 2) households living in urban areas; 3) households without children under 5 years of age or elderly members; 4) lower OOP health expenditure as a share of THE; 5) less income inequality (Saksena, Xu, & Durairaj, 2010). There is conflicting evidence if the gender of household heads influences the likelihood of experiencing CHE. The studies published by Adisa, Akinkugbe et al, Dyer et al, Tran, and Ukwajua et al suggested that female-headed

9

households were less likely to suffer CHE, whereas the studies by Jan (2015) and Negin et al showed an opposite result (Adisa, 2015; Akinkugbe, Chama-Chiliba, & Tlotlego, 2012; Dyer, Sherwood, McIntyre, & Ataguba, 2013; Jan, Kimman, Peters, & Woodward, 2015; Negin et al., 2016; Tran et al., 2013; Ukwaja, Alobu, Abimbola, & Hopewell, 2013). There are also conflicting results whether enrolling in a kind of financial protective scheme, mostly social or community-based health insurance, demonstrates the lower probability of facing CHE. Although the majority of the articles concluded that people covered by health insurance were less likely to experience CHE than people not covered, some articles written by Goepel et al., Lu et al., Ma et al., Tripathi et al., Wang et al., and Yang et al. revealed that such schemes had no significant impact to protect people from CHE (Goeppel, Frenz, Grabenhenrich, Keil, & Tinnemann, 2016; Lu et al., 2012; Ma, Xu, Zhang, & Wang, 2016; Tripathi, Saini, & Prinja, 2014; Wang, Li, & Chen, 2015; Yang et al., 2016). This difference may be caused by the design and range of the coverage of each financial protection scheme.

Utilization of health services is significantly associated with higher risk of incurring CHE. The focus of the cause of OOP health spending differs across the respective researchers. For instance, Engelgau et al. argued that noncommunicable diseases (NCDs) such as cardiovascular diseases, cancers, or traffic injuries were associated with the higher incidence of CHE than communicable diseases, while Thuan et al. asserted that communicable diseases affected the incidence of CHE more than NCDs (Engelgau, Karan, & Mahal, 2012; Thuan, Lofgren, Chuc, Janlert, & Lindholm, 2006). Bareness et al. and Werapong et al. pointed out that indirect costs of seeking care such as transportation were more influential than direct payments for healthcare (Barennes, Frichittavong, Gripenberg, & Koffi, 2015; Weraphong, Pannarunothai, Luxananun, Junsri, & Deesawatsripetch, 2013). In addition, many researchers such as Yang et al.

claimed that hospitalized patients had a higher likelihood of facing CHE than patients only receiving outpatient care (Yang et al., 2016). There were also some researchers such as Ukwaja and colleagues who argued that seeking care at private health facilities was more likely to lead financial catastrophe rather than seeking care at public facilities (Ukwaja et al., 2013).

How CHE became important with respect to the SDGs

After the SDGs and their targets were formally approved, CHE is becoming more important to measure the progress of UHC. There are two indicators to monitor Target 3.8. The indicator 3.8.1 serves for service coverage, and the indicator 3.8.2 serves for financial protection. Initially, measuring "number of people covered by health insurance or a public health system per 1,000 population" was suggested as the indicator 3.8.2 (United Nations, 2016). However, the WHO and World Bank proposed an amendment to this indicator because it was insufficient to track how high health spending affects people's livelihood (World Health Organization, 2016). For example, only insuring people does not mean reducing their financial burden from health spending. If they are forced to pay high OOP spending, they may still face the financial burden. In addition, illness, diagnostic strategies, and treatment options will change over time. If a health insurance plan does not change its coverage simultaneously with the transition of standard care, insured people will have to pay high OOP spending for uncovered treatment options.

The newly proposed indicator is "proportion of the population with large household expenditures on health as a share of total household expenditure or income," which is equivalent to the incidence of CHE. This replacement of the indicator 3.8.2 was also supported by the representatives of civil society in the Inter-agency and Expert Group on Sustainable Development Goal Indicators (IAEG-SDGs) (Kamal-Yanni, 2016). Finally, this amendment was

approved at the fourth meeting of the IAEG-SDGs held from 17th until 18th of November 2016 in Geneva (United Nations, 2016). Consequently, the incidence of CHE especially in low- and middle-income countries has become an essential indicator to evaluate the progress of the SDGs within the next 15 years.

A case study in Thailand

With respect to fiscal protection, there are good examples how UHC can be achieved in low- and middle-income countries (LMICs). Thailand achieved UHC in 2012. Before that, there were several financial schemes to protect specific labor groups from large OOP spending for health care services. For example, the Civil Servant Medical Benefit Scheme (CSMBS), established in the 1960s, covered public sector employees and their dependents, and pensioners. The coverage accounted for 9% of total population in 2002. There is also another payer, the Social Health Insurance (SHI), established in the 1980s. The SHI insured private sector employees but not their dependents (Tangcharoensathien et al., 2015). This institution covered 16% of the total population in 2002. However, 18.5 million people out of a population of 62 million were uninsured before the early 2000s (Towse, Mills, & Tangcharoensathien, 2004).

The health sector reform to achieve UHC in Thailand was prepared in the 1990s and the National Health Security Act was passed in 2002 to establish the Universal Coverage Scheme (UCS) (Towse et al., 2004). The UCS was responsible for insuring the remaining population who were not covered by the former two schemes. The UCS was financed by the general government budget. Initially, there was a co-payment of 30 baht (about US\$ 0.70) per visit or admission but it was replaced by no co-payment in November 2006 (Sathāban Wičhai Rabop Sāthāranasuk, 2012). The UCS required beneficiaries to register for certain public healthcare providers. The

UCS pays providers' service fees by capitation for outpatient care and case-based payment for inpatient care.

The consequence of this healthcare reform was notable. For example, there was a significant increase of health service utilization. The outpatient visits per member per year rose from 2.45 in 2003 to 3.22 in 2010. The hospital admissions per member per year also rose from 0.094 in 2003 to 0.116 in 2010. From the macroeconomic perspective, the THE as percentage of GDP has remained stable, between 3% and 4%. On the other hand, the OOP spending by households, which accounted for 33% of the THE in 2001, significantly decreased to 15% in 2008. 6.1% of Thai households experienced CHE in 1996, which was defined as spending on health that exceeded 10% of total household consumption, whereas it declined to around 3% in 2009 (Sathāban Wičhai Rabop Sāthāranasuk, 2012). Until now, Thailand is recognized as one of the most successful cases of UHC from middle-income countries.

A case study in Mexico

Mexico achieved UHC in 2012 (Knaul et al., 2012). Before the early 2000s, several payers covered certain populations. For instance, the Mexican Institute for Social Security (IMSS), which was established in 1943, insured private sector workers and their families (Frenk, González-Pier, Gómez-Dantés, Lezana, & Knaul, 2006). The coverage by the IMSS accounted for about 40% of the total population in 2000. There is also another payer called the Institute for Social Security and Services for Civil Servants (ISSSTE) (Frenk et al., 2006). It was established in 1959 and covered the federal public workers and their families, which accounted for about 7% of the total Mexican population in 2000. Only 3-4% of the total population was covered by private insurance companies in the same year. Both the IMSS and the ISSSTE were financed by

The Mexican government started reforming the health system to achieve UHC and a new law to establish the System of Social Protection in Health (SSPH) was legislated in 2003 (Knaul et al., 2012). The SSPH aimed at insuring self-employed, unemployed, and fatherless families that were previously not covered by any other financial protection schemes from health risk. Since most of the beneficiaries did not have employers, the SSPH was co-financed by the federal and state governments (Gomez-Dantes, 2009). Although beneficiaries had to pay the premium, the poorest 20% of households were exempt from any contribution. Within the SSPH, there were several risk pooling mechanisms depending on different health needs. For example, the Fund for Personal Health Services (FPHS) was responsible for covering the basic and essential health services, which was called "Seguro Popular" in Spanish (Knaul et al., 2012). The Fund for Protection against Catastrophic Health Expenditures (FPCHE) covered designated high-cost and specialized services. Additionally, there was another fund named the Medical Insurance for New Generation (MING), which covered children and newborns care (Knaul et al., 2012).

By the end of April 2012, the SSPH successfully insured 52.6 million Mexicans who were previously not eligible for health insurance (Knaul et al., 2012). As a result, 98% of Mexican residents, about 110 million people, were covered by one of the financial protection schemes. From the macroeconomic perspective, THE as percentage of GDP gradually grew from 4.4% in 1990 to 5.1% in 2000, and 6.3% in 2010 (Gomez-Dantes, 2009). Health expenditure per person (US\$ purchasing power parity (PPP)) also rose from 508 US\$ in 2000 to 959 US\$ in 2010. Catastrophic and impoverishing health expenditure dropped from 3.1% and 3.3% of

14 households in 2000 to 2% and 0.8% in 2010, respectively. However, OOP spending as % of THE did not decline much, from 50.9% in 2000 to 47.1% in 2010 (Knaul et al., 2012).

Chapter 3: Manuscript

Title

Can we predict how much government investments on health reduce households incurring catastrophic out-of-pocket health expenditure? A systematic review and longitudinal data analysis of 72 low- and middle-income countries

Corresponding author

Taketo Tanaka, 1518 Clifton Rd, Atlanta, GA 30322, (404) 727-3956, taketo.tanaka@emory.edu

Affiliation and qualification

Taketo Tanaka is a Master of Public Health student at the Rollins School of Public Health, Emory University

Deborah A. McFarland is an Associate Professor at the Hubert Department of Global Health, Rollins School of Public Health, Emory University

Key words

Catastrophic out-of-pocket health expenditure, low- and middle-income countries, out-of-pocket health payments, Sustainable Development Goals, universal health coverage

Key messages

- The incidence of catastrophic out-of-pocket health expenditure (CHE) is a key indicator to track the progress of how countries move towards universal health coverage (UHC).
- There is a significant decline of the incidence of CHE associated with the increase of general

government health expenditure (GGHE) as percentage of gross domestic product (GDP) in low- and middle-income countries, even though after adjusting for confounders.

- The availability in data of the incidences of CHE as well as indicators showing socioeconomic and demographic status and performances of health systems in LMICs made it difficult to analyze unbiased estimates of the association between the incidence of CHE and GGHE as a share of GDP.

Acknowledgments

The authors acknowledge Dr. David Kleinbaum, a professor at the Department of Epidemiology, Rollins School of Public Health, Emory University for his teaching and valuable advice about statistical analysis. We appreciate Dr. Momoe Takeuchi, a team leader of Health Systems Development at the WHO Representative Office in Cambodia, for her insights to develop our research question. We also thank to Mr. Eijiro Murakoshi, a former consultant at the WHO Representative Office in Cambodia, for his inputs of knowledge about health financing in LMICs. Lastly, we would like to say thank you to all the original investigators who ever made great efforts to estimate the incidences of CHE in their respective countries.

Abstract

Reducing households incurring catastrophic out-of-pocket health expenditure (CHE) in low- and middle-income countries (LMICs) is a key measurement with respect to moving towards universal health coverage (UHC). It is not well-known how much governments should mobilize their budgets to the health sector to reduce the proportion of households with CHE. We examined the association between general government health expenditure (GGHE) and the incidence of

17

CHE in LMICs. Our outcome, the incidence of CHE, was defined as any out-of-pocket (OOP) health payments exceeding 40% of household non-subsistence expenditure. We searched the following databases in June 2016: CENTRAL; MEDLINE; EMBASE; SCI-Expanded; SSCI; A&HCI; CCR-Expanded; and IC. We included studies that ensure national-level representation in the estimated incidences of CHE. Our exposure was GGHE as a share of gross domestic product (GDP). We extracted data of the exposure and potential confounders from the following databases: World Health Organization (WHO) Global Health Expenditure Database (GHED), WHO Global Health Observatory (GHO), and World Bank Open Data. We collected 39 articles that estimated 142 incidences of CHE and data of 18 potential covariates. We fit linear mixed effect models and general estimating equation (GEE) models to estimate coefficients of the incidence of CHE adjusted for six confounders. There were significant declines of the incidence of CHE associated with the increase of GGHE as a share of GDP in the mixed effect model (coefficient: -0.250, standard error (SE) 0.118, p-value: 0.037) and the GEE model (coefficient: -0.346, SE 0.102, p-value: 0.001). Although non-random selection of countries and mismeasurement of CHE may cause biases, the estimated coefficient will potentially be able to predict percent reduction in the incidence of CHE depending on the amount of GGHE in LMICs.

Introduction

Following the success of the Millennium Development Goals (MDGs), the 17 Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) in the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development were adopted at the United Nations Sustainable Development Summit on September 25th, 2015. More than 150 countries will plan and execute actions to promote economic, social, and environmental development by following these 17 goals with 169 targets over the next 15 years. As reflected in Goal 3, Target 3.8, of the SDGs, transforming health systems towards universal health coverage (UHC) has now become one of the top global priorities.

UHC is defined as providing sufficient and quality health services to all the population without fiscal hardship of people. The health services here include not only diagnosis and treatment of illness but also health promotion, immunization, rehabilitation and palliative care (World Health Organization & World Bank Group, 2015). This concept drew global attention when it was introduced in the World Health Report 2010, entitled "Health systems financing: the path to universal coverage" (World Health Organization, 2010). Additionally, on December 12th, 2012, the United Nations adopted a resolution to encourage countries to move forward to UHC during its General Assembly (United Nations, 2012). The SDGs fundamentally adhered to this resolution.

The form of UHC substantially differs among countries depending on epidemiological, demographic, and socioeconomic circumstances. However, there is a common concept called the "three dimensions" of coverage cube, which was initially emphasized in the World Health Report 2010. The first dimension is population coverage, which indicates the proportion of the population in a country to be covered by health systems. The second dimension is service coverage, which denotes the range of services to be covered by health systems. The last dimension is financial coverage, which describes the fraction of total health care costs to be compensated by health systems. The box located at the center of the three dimensions is labeled "current pooled funds," which represents that the current coverage is maintained by pooled money (World Health Organization, 2010). Overall, a health system is expected to insure more people, cover more services, and draw from pooled money instead of charging people large out-of-pocket (OOP) payments.

Relying on OOP payments to access health services is discouraged in terms of financial protection, especially for poor households. OOP payment is defined as direct payment to health care providers by patients at the time they utilize health services. If people without financial protection sought care, they could be impoverished by large OOP spending that they must pay. Although the rich can pay by cash, the poor might sell their assets such as lands or livestock, essential for their livelihood. Moreover, poorer people will avoid seeking care when they are sick, which could lead to worse health outcomes such as higher morbidity and mortality in a country (World Health Organization, 2000). Unfortunately, OOP payment is still the main source of financing health systems in many low- and middle-income countries. A report from the WHO indicated that 48 countries from Latin America, the Middle East, and South East Asia had at least 45% of OOP expenditure as a share of total health expenditure (THE). This report also revealed that the average percentage of OOP payments of the countries in the South East Asian region accounted for 50% of THE in 2013 (World Health Organization & World Bank Group, 2015).

The primary focus of financial protection in the context of UHC is to reduce large OOP payment from people when they receive health services so that they can avoid impoverishment. The previous literature suggested that prepayment mechanism to fund health systems, either social health insurance or tax-based systems, should be applied to every country with high OOP health expenditure (Xu et al., 2007). The term *prepayment* indicates that financial contributions for illness should be collected and pooled prospectively. The pooled funds are usually comprised of money from general government budgets, employers, or individuals.

The key measurement to anticipate how OOP payment causes financial hardship of people in a country is called catastrophic health expenditure (CHE). The term *catastrophic* health

expenditure was initially introduced in the World Health Report 2000. Dr. Brundtland, the then Director-General of the WHO, emphasized that fairness of financial contribution was a key to construct equitable health systems as it referred to protecting people against extensive costs of illness (World Health Organization, 2000). Any OOP payments related to healthcare can be called "catastrophic" if they exceed a given fraction of a household's expenditure (Kawabata et al., 2002). The proportion of households in a country facing CHE should be calculated and followed to benchmark the performance of health systems. The framework to monitor progress towards UHC jointly created by the WHO and the World Bank stated that financial protection in terms of CHE should be achieved for all the population (World Health Organization & World Bank Group, 2014).

One issue related to CHE is that the definition of CHE varies. Indicators calculated by different methods are not comparable, which makes it difficult to conduct cross-country analyses. There are two methodologies that are commonly used in many peer-reviewed journals. The most common definition of CHE is the fraction of households for which health-related spending exceeds 40% of their capacity-to-pay (CTP) in a country. The CTP is defined as a household's non-subsistence spending, which is usually calculated by subtracting household food expenditure from total household expenditure. This definition was introduced in the working paper from the Evidence and Information of Policy (EIP) cluster of the Department of Health System Financing, WHO in 2005 (Xu, 2005). As a result, it was the most frequently used definition found in our literature review.

The second most common definition is the proportion of households in a country for which health-related spending exceeds 25% of their total household expenditure. The strength of this method is its ease of calculation compared with the former definition. This definition is

expected to become popular because the World Bank has used it in recent papers to track the progress of UHC (Wagstaff et al., 2016). Nevertheless, some literature reported the incidence of CHE by using different benchmarks such as 10%, 15%, 20% of total household expenditure, which made them impossible to compare with each other (World Health Organization & World Bank Group, 2015).

Furthermore, the proportion of households facing CHE is primarily reported by using population representative samples of nationwide household surveys, which means one proportion for one country each year. However, some researchers used survey data that only included patients with specific illnesses or socioeconomic characteristics in order to estimate the incidence of CHE. For example, Che et al. calculated the incidence of CHE for those infected with Hepatitis B (Che et al., 2016). Karami et al. estimated the fraction of households with CHE for those living in eastern Iran, which was underserved as well as rural (Karami et al., 2009). Unfortunately, these studies are not comparable with one another.

The determinants of CHE have been assessed in many previous journal articles. Saksena and colleagues demonstrated that the following variables, not only at household-level but also country-level, were associated with the lower incidence of CHE: 1) households with heads with a higher level of education; 2) households living in urban areas; 3) households without children under 5 years of age or elderly members; 4) lower OOP health expenditure as a share of THE; 5) less income inequality (Saksena et al., 2010). There is conflicting evidence if the gender of household heads influences the likelihood of experiencing CHE. The studies published by Adisa, Akinkugbe et al., Dyer et al., Tran, and Ukwajua et al. suggested that female-headed households were less likely to suffer CHE, whereas the studies by Jan and Negin et al. showed an opposite result (Adisa, 2015; Akinkugbe et al., 2012; Dyer et al., 2013; Jan et al.,

2015; Negin et al., 2016; Tran et al., 2013; Ukwaja et al., 2013). There are also conflicting results whether enrolling in a kind of financial protective scheme, mostly social or community-based health insurance, demonstrates the lower probability of facing CHE. Although the majority of the articles concluded that people covered by health insurance were less likely to experience CHE than people not covered, some articles written by Goepel et al., Lu et al., Ma et al., Tripathi et al., Wang et al., and Yang et al. revealed that such schemes had no significant impact to protect people from CHE (Goeppel et al., 2016; Lu et al., 2012; Ma et al., 2016; Tripathi et al., 2014; Wang et al., 2015; Yang et al., 2016). This difference may be caused by the design and range of the coverage of each financial protection scheme.

Utilization of health services is associated with higher risk of incurring CHE. However, the focus of the cause of OOP health spending differs across the respective researchers. For instance, Engelgau et al. argued that noncommunicable diseases (NCDs) such as cardiovascular diseases, cancers, or traffic injuries were associated with the higher incidence of CHE than communicable diseases, while Thuan et al. asserted that communicable diseases increase the incidence CHE more than NCDs (Engelgau et al., 2012; Thuan et al., 2006). Bareness et al. and Werapong et al. pointed out that the indirect costs of seeking care such as transportation were more influential than direct payment for healthcare (Barennes et al., 2015; Weraphong et al., 2013). In addition, many researchers such as Yang et al. claimed that hospitalized patients had a higher likelihood of facing CHE than patients only receiving outpatient care (Yang et al., 2016). There were also some researchers such as Ukwaja and colleagues who argued that seeking care at private health facilities was more likely to lead financial catastrophe than seeking care at public facilities (Ukwaja et al., 2013).

After the SDGs and their targets were formally approved, CHE is becoming more

23

important to measure the progress of UHC. There are two indicators to monitor Target 3.8. The indicator 3.8.1 serves for service coverage, and the indicator 3.8.2 serves for financial protection. Initially, measuring "number of people covered by health insurance or a public health system per 1,000 population" was suggested as the indicator 3.8.2 (United Nations, 2016). However, the WHO and World Bank proposed an amendment to this indicator because it was insufficient to track how high health spending affects people's livelihood (World Health Organization, 2016). For example, only insuring people does not mean reducing their financial burden from health spending. If they are still forced to pay high OOP spending, they may still face the financial burden. In addition, illness, diagnostic strategies, and treatment options will change over time. If a health insurance plan does not change its coverage simultaneously with the transition of standard care, insured people will have to pay high OOP spending for uncovered treatment options.

The newly proposed indicator is "proportion of the population with large household expenditures on health as a share of total household expenditure or income," which is equivalent to the incidence of CHE. This replacement of the indicator 3.8.2 was also supported by the representatives of civil society in the Inter-agency and Expert Group on Sustainable Development Goal Indicators (IAEG-SDGs) (Kamal-Yanni, 2016). Finally, this amendment was approved at the fourth meeting of the IAEG-SDGs held from 17th until 18th of November 2016 in Geneva (United Nations, 2016). Consequently, the incidence of CHE especially in low- and middle-income countries had become an essential indicator to evaluate the progress of the SDGs within the next 15 years.

The reduction of the incidence of CHE through UHC will be achieved through mobilizing government budgets more for the health sector. However, the adequate amount of investment needed is not well-known or documented. The previous agreements such as the Abuja Declaration in 2001 did not specify the target proportion of the countries' domestic budgets that should be allocated for health (Organization of African Unity, 2001). The World Health Report 2010 also emphasized that governments of LMICs should optimize their shares of total government expenditure on health but did not mention what the ideal budget allocation was (World Health Organization, 2010).

Therefore, we determined to create evidence to predict the relationship between government health expenditures and CHE and whether an increase in government health expenditure reduces the incidence of CHE in a given country. In the previous literature, Xu and colleagues used total health expenditure (THE) as a share of gross domestic product (GDP) as an independent variable to fit a linear regression model to estimate an association with the proportion of households with CHE. However, THE as percentage of GDP was used as a proxy of health services utilization since THE would increase if OOP health payments increase in a given country (Xu et al., 2003). We determined to use general government health expenditure (GGHE) as a share of GDP as an independent variable of our interest. We fit a statistical model to quantify the association between GGHE as a share of GDP and the incidence of CHE. This study cannot guarantee the causality because it is an observational study. Nevertheless, the evidence from our study might provide support for policy makers in LMICs to forecast costs of reducing people who experienced financial burden due to health services.

Methods

Criteria for considering studies for this review

The outcome of interest was the proportion of households in a country that incurred

CHE in a given year. We included original studies or reviews of original studies that estimated the incidences of CHE in low- and middle-income countries (LMICs) between 2000 and 2016. We used the World Bank's classifications by income-level to specify LMICs (World Bank Group, 2017). In addition, we only included studies using nationally representative household surveys or applying any appropriate sampling strategies to ensure nationwide representation. We also included studies that used the dataset from the World Health Survey (WHS) (World Health Organization, 2017b). We excluded studies that could not ensure national-level representativeness. For instance, any studies that only estimated the incidence of CHE of specific geographic areas in a country were excluded. We also excluded studies that targeted particular households such as those with the elderly as household members. Additionally, we excluded studies if authors were only interested in expenses derived from particular diseases such as HIV or specific types of health services such as inpatient care.

To ensure the methodological consistency to calculate CHE, we included studies applying the method proposed by the EIP cluster of the WHO in 2005 to calculate the incidence of CHE, which was described as OOP payments for healthcare that exceed 40% of a household CTP or non-food expenditure (Xu, 2005). Thus, we excluded studies applying different thresholds such as 10% or 25% or different denominators such as total household expenditure since the incidences of CHE calculated by different methods were not comparable with one another.

Search methods for identification of studies

We searched the following databases: CENTRAL (the Cochrane Library 2016 Issue 11); MEDLINE (1950 to December 2016); EMBASE (1980 to December 2016); Science

Citation Index Expanded (1955 to December 2016); Social Sciences Citation Index (1956 to December 2016); Arts & Humanities Citation Index (1975 to December 2016); Current Chemical Reactions (1986 to December 2016); Index Chemicus (1996 to December 2016). The original search was performed in June 2016. We did not apply any language restriction. We also attempted to search gray literature by Google and Google Scholar (December 2016).

Data collection and management

We imported all the retrieved literature on Zotero (version 4.0.29.15, Center for History and New Media, George Mason University) and eliminated duplicates. One author screened all the references to include in the review, extracted data and entered the data into Microsoft Excel as a data collection form. Since we did not intend to collect data from the respective household surveys and re-calculate the incidence of CHE, we did not contact corresponding authors of the studies retrieved. The following variables were entered into the data set: Country name/code; Incidence of CHE; Year survey data collected. While extracting data, we assessed the internal validity of selected papers by checking nationwide representation of the study population and use of the proper methodology in accordance with the WHO's working paper (Xu, 2005).

In case we observed more than two incidences of CHE in the same country as well as the same year from different studies, we preserved the lowest value and eliminated the others so that we could output our results based on the most conservative estimates of the effects. As the incidences of CHE were not calculated on regular basis in every country, a substantial amount of missing data was anticipated. However, we did not contact the original investigators since we assumed that they would not calculate the incidences of CHE in years where the data were missing. We discuss any possible influences of the missing data that might cause selection bias in the discussion section.

Identification of exposure and predictors

Our exposure of interest was the general government health expenditure (GGHE) as percentage of GDP. We defined GGHE as spending from both central and local government budgets and social health insurance funds. We did not include any external loans and donations from international agencies and non-governmental organizations (NGOs). The health expenditure includes the provision of preventive and health services such as family planning, nutritional interventions, and emergency care but excludes the provision of water and sanitation. This definition is the same as that of the WHO and the WB. We searched and extracted the data from the WHO Global Health Expenditure Database (GHED) as a Microsoft Excel file (World Health Organization, 2014).

Table 1 shows the list of potential covariates and data sources. We applied directed acyclic graphs (DAGs), which were widely used for causal inference in the field of epidemiology, to identify confounding pathways and potential confounders that were needed to adjust (Pearce & Lawlor, 2016). The data sources included the WHO GHED, Global Health Observatory (GHO) data, and WB Open Data (World Bank Group, 2016; World Health Organization, 2014, 2017a). For GDP per capita, poverty gap, and poverty headcounts ratio, we used data converted into 2011 International \$ (I\$) by using PPP conversion factor to facilitate cross-country comparisons. We downloaded either Microsoft Excel files or comma-separated value (CSV) files containing the covariates from the web-based databases, imported them to Stata version 14.2 (StataCorp), and merged them into a single dataset by matching country codes and years. Finally,

the longitudinal dataset of the incidences of CHE in different years, which were clustered by

countries, and corresponding covariates were created.

Table 1. Potential Covariates Considered to estimate Magnitude of Association between I	ncidence of
CHE and GGHE as % of GDP	

Potential Covariates	Data Sources
Economic Indicator	
GDP per capita ^a	WB Open Data
Poverty headcount ratio at \$1.90 a day $(\%)^a$	WB Open Data
Poverty gap at \$1.90 a day (%) ^a	WB Open Data
GINI Index	WB Open Data
Demographic Indicator	
Fertility rate	WB Open Data
Population aged 65 or older (%)	WB Open Data
Urban population (%)	WB Open Data
Primary school completion rate (% of relevant age group)	WB Open Data
Health Financing Indicator	
GGHE as % of GDP	WHO GHED
OOP as % of THE	WHO GHED
Health Service Indicator	
Pregnant women received ANC at least once (%)	WB Open Data
Births attended by skilled health staff (%)	WHO GHO
DPT vaccination coverage (% of children ages 12-23 months)	WB Open Data
Tuberculosis treatment success rate (% of new cases)	WHO GHO
Improved water source (% of population with access)	WHO GHO
Improved sanitation facilities (% of population with access)	WHO GHO
Health Infrastructure Indicator	
Hospital beds per 1,000 people	WB Open Data
Health Workforce Indicator	
Physicians density per 1,000 population	WHO GHO

Abbreviation: ANC, antenatal care; CHE, catastrophic out-of-pocket health expenditure; DPT, diphtheria, pertussis, and tetanus; GDP, gross domestic product; GGHE, general government health expenditure; GHED, Global Health Expenditure Database; OOP, out-of-pocket; PPP, purchasing power parity; THE, total health expenditure; WB, World Bank; WHO, World Health Organization ^a The economic indicators are constant to 2011 International \$, converted by PPP conversion factor.

Statistical analysis

We designed a longitudinal data analysis to predict the magnitude of the association between the proportion of households incurring CHE and GGHE as a share of GDP. We fit two models by using different statistical techniques to estimate the beta coefficients and p-values of GGHE as percentage of GDP associated with the incidence of CHE. First, we used a two-level linear mixed model of the form:

$$\ln CHEij = \beta 0 + \beta 1 * GGHEij + \sum_{n=1}^{6} \gamma n * Vnij + uj + \varepsilon ij$$

Where CHE_{ij} is the outcome variable of year *i* in a *j*th country, $GGHE_{ij}$ is the predictor variable, β_{ij} and u_j are the intercepts of the fixed effect and the random effect for countries, respectively, β_{ij} and γ_{in} are the coefficients of $GGHE_{ij}$ and *n*th confounder adjusting $GGHE_{ij}$ on, respectively, and ε_{ij} indicates residuals. We transformed our outcome variable, CHE_{ij} , by natural logarithm to satisfy the linearity and normality assumption. We dropped the random coefficient for countries from the above model since it was not statistically significant. We applied a restricted maximum likelihood (REML) method for log-likelihood calculations. We used Kenward and Roger method to approximate the denominator degree of freedom (DDF) as the dataset was a relatively small and unbalanced (Kenward & Roger, 1997). We chose an autoregressive (AR1) structure as residuals correlation. We determined not to fit a generalized linear mixed model (GLMM) because the statistical software did not allow us to specify the correlation structure except *independent* in GLMMs. We believed that independent correlation structure would be inappropriate for our analysis since the dataset was longitudinal.

Our alternative approach is to use a GEE model of the form:

$$\ln\{E(CHEij)\} = \beta 0 + \beta 1 * GGHEij + \sum_{n=1}^{6} \gamma n * Vnij, \qquad CHEij \sim Gamma$$

This model does not output any cluster-specific effects but a population-averaged effect. We chose a Gamma distribution as the distributional family rather than Gaussian since the

quasi-likelihoods under the independence model criterion (QICs) were always lower when we compare Gamma and Gaussian models regressed on the same covariates. We chose *exchangeable* as the correlation structure since we could not specify some working correlation structures such as AR1, stationary, or unstructured due to insufficient observations as well as unbalances of the dataset. We used robust variance estimations to address the potential misspecifications of correlation structure.

In accordance with our DAG, we included the following seven covariates in our full model, which were: 1) OOP as percentage of THE; 2) Tuberculosis treatment success rate (percentage of new cases); 3) Improved water source (percentage of population with access); 4) Improved sanitation facilities (percentage of population with access); 5) Urban population (percentage); 6) Aging rate (percentage of population aged 65 years or older); and 7) GDP per capita (2011 I\$, PPP). All the interaction terms between the exposure variable and these covariates were not statistically significant, which resulted in being dropped from the full model. There was no significant multicollinearity across the variables in the full model. We eliminated the third covariate, which was a percentage of population with access to improved sanitation facilities, from the full model and selected the other six covariates as confounders that should be included in our final model. Keeping access to improved sanitation facilities was not meaningful because its implication overlapped with access to water source as well as it was not statistically significant. Based on our DAG, which we assumed it might be correct, we were able to control for all the confounding pathways using the selected six covariates. OOP as percentage of THE indicated how effectively a country's health system protected people from financial burden. Tuberculosis treatment success rate and access to an improved water source were proxies of how effectively the health system delivered services in terms of curative and preventive services, respectively. Both urban population and aging rate influenced demand for health services. GDP per capita was not a perfect but obtainable proxy of a country's median household income (Nolan, Roser, & Thewissen, 2016). We did not regress on other potential covariates such as primary school completion rate (percentage of relevant age group) or GINI index due to insufficient observations, which caused significant random errors.

Sensitivity analysis

We conducted a sensitivity analysis by using the alternative dataset that eliminated any countries if the countries contained only one observation. We assumed that a more balanced dataset, including any clusters that had at least two observations, might allow more precise estimates although we would lose some observations and countries. We fit the same models as shown above. We used Stata version 14.2 (StataCorp) as a statistical software.

Results

Result of search

Figure 2 describes the articles included in our systematic review. The original systematic search of databases found 334 articles (duplicates excluded). From these, we excluded 154 articles that did not meet the eligibility criteria, English-written original studies or reviews of original studies that calculate the incidence of CHE in LMICs, by reading the titles and abstracts. In addition, we found 15 additional articles, which were searched by Google and Google Scholar that met our criteria. These articles include non-peer-reviewed literature such as health financing reports from international organizations or governments of LMICs. From these, we excluded 156 studies in accordance with the exclusion criteria. Almost 80 percent of the excluded studies did

not have the national-level representativeness to estimate the proportion of households that incur CHE. In these studies, the investigators conducted cross sectional surveys targeting specific areas in a country or populations with specific health conditions. As a result, the estimated incidences of CHE appeared to be higher than those calculated by using national-representative surveys. The rest of the excluded studies did not apply the WHO definition for CHE but used the World Bank definition to calculate the CHE. At the end, 39 articles were selected for further data analysis.



Figure 2. Study flow chart

Country characteristics

Table 2 summarizes the economic, demographic and health related characteristics of the countries that have data of the outcome variable (i.e. the incidence of CHE). The number of

non-missing values, its proportion to total number of observations, means, and standard deviations (SDs) of variables are shown, respectively. From the 39 selected articles, we extracted 142 point estimates of the incidence of CHE from 71 countries. The mean incidence of CHE was 7.4% with standard deviation (SD) of 7.5%. Besides the incidence of CHE, the numbers of missing values largely vary across the covariates. For instance, we obtained complete data of some SDG indicators such as "the percent of population with access to improved water source" or "the percent of population with access to improved sanitation facilities." However, some indicators such as "the percent of pregnant women who received antenatal care (ANC) at least once" had nearly 70 percent of missing values.

Characteristics	n (%)	mean (SD)
Economic Indicator		
GDP per capita ^a	140 (98.6)	6875 (5299)
Poverty headcount ratio at \$1.90 a day $(\%)^a$	83 (58.5)	15.1 (18.5)
Poverty gap at \$1.90 a day (%) ^a	83 (58.5)	5.0 (7.3)
GINI Index	83 (58.5)	41.1 (8.0)
Demographic Indicator		
Fertility rate	142 (100.0)	3.2 (1.5)
Population aged 65 or older (%)	142 (100.0)	6.1 (3.9)
Urban population (%)	142 (100.0)	45.5 (20.6)
Primary school completion rate (% of relevant age group)	101 (71.1)	86.8 (18.1)
Health Financing Indicator		
Incidence of CHE	142 (100.0)	7.4 (7.5)
GGHE as % of GDP	138 (97.2)	2.7 (1.3)
OOP as % of THE	139 (97.9)	42.8 (18.0)
Health Service Indicator		
Pregnant women received ANC at least once (%)	42 (29.6)	87.1 (14.9)
Births attended by skilled health staff (%)	66 (46.5)	83.7 (22.1)
DPT vaccination coverage (% of children ages 12-23 months)	139 (97.9)	86.0 (13.7)
Tuberculosis treatment success rate (% of new cases)	138 (97.2)	80.0 (11.9)
Improved water source (% of population with access)	142 (100.0)	82.2 (15.2)
Improved sanitation facilities (% of population with access)	142 (100.0)	62.5 (27.9)
Health Infrastructure Indicator	· · ·	

Table 2. Economic, Demographic, and Health Related Characteristics of Countries thatEstimated Incidences of CHE between 2000-2016

		34
Hospital beds per 1,000 people	63 (44.4)	3.3 (2.7)
Health Workforce Indicator		
Physicians density per 1,000 population	57 (40.1)	1.2 (1.1)
Total	142 (100.0)	

Abbreviation: ANC, antenatal care; CHE, catastrophic out-of-pocket health expenditure; DPT, diphtheria, pertussis, and tetanus; GDP, gross domestic product; GGHE, general government health expenditure; OOP, out-of-pocket; PPP, purchasing power parity; THE, total health expenditure.

^a The economic indicators are constant to 2011 International \$ and converted by using PPP for cross country comparison.

Table 3 describes the distributions of observations and countries (i.e., clusters) classified by World Bank income and geographical region. More than half of the countries had only one observation since there was only one estimate of the incidence of CHE in those countries. In addition, more than 20 percent of the countries only had two incidences of CHE observed. There were only three countries that tracked the incidence of CHE more than seven years. As a result, the final dataset became considerably unbalanced.

Characteristics	Observation	Country			
Characteristics	n (%)	n (%)			
Number of observations within a country					
1	38 (26.8)	38 (53.5)			
2	32 (22.5)	16 (22.5)			
3	27 (19.0)	9 (12.7)			
4	12 (8.5)	3 (4.2)			
5	10 (7.0)	2 (2.8)			
7	7 (4.9)	1 (1.4)			
8	16 (11.3)	2 (2.8)			
World Bank Income Classification					
Low income country	55 (38.7)	28 (39.4)			
Lower middle income country	61 (43.0)	29 (40.9)			
Upper middle income country	26 (18.3)	14 (19.7)			
World Bank Region					
East Asia & Pacific	34 (23.9)	10 (14.1)			
Europe & Central Asia	32 (22.5)	16 (22.5)			
Latin America & Caribbean	16 11.3)	11 (15.5)			

Table 3. Distributions of Observations and Countries that estimated Incidences of CHE between 2000-2016

Middle East & North Africa	14 (9.9)	5 (7.0)		
South Asia	11 (7.8)	5 (7.0)		
Sub-Saharan Africa	35 (24.7)	24 (33.8)		
Total	142 (100)	71 (100)		
Abbreviation: CHE, catastrophic out-of-pocket health expenditure				

Figure 3 shows the data points of the incidence of CHE in given years across the World Bank regions. The number of observations of the estimated incidence of CHE was the largest in 2003 since the World Health Survey (WHS) 2003, which was initiated by the EIP cluster of the WHO, was conducted in the year. In contrast, only two countries calculated the proportion of households that incur CHE in 2001, 2013, or 2014 as monitoring CHE was not mandatory for the LMICs.



Figure 3. Collected data points of incidence of CHE by years and World Bank regions

Result of statistical analysis

Table 4 presents the results of analyzing the crude and adjusted effects of the incidence of CHE associated with GGHE as a share of GDP. Overall, the decline of the proportion of households incurring CHE was associated with the increase in GGHE as a share of GDP. The crude effects estimated by the mixed effect model (coefficient: -0.333, standard error (SE): 0.076, p-value: <0.001) and by the GEE model (coefficient: -0.321, SE 0.070, p-value: <0.001) were similar. For both model, the standard errors (SEs) were inflated by adjusting on confounders, although the effects were still significant. However, the magnitude of the adjusted effect estimated by the mixed model (coefficient: -0.250, SE 0.118, p-value: 0.037) became smaller than that estimated by the GEE model (coefficient: -0.346, SE 0.102, p-value: 0.001).

Table 4. Crude and Adjusted Beta Coefficients, Standard Errors (SEs), P-value of Incidence of CHE by GGHE as % of GDP, estimated by Log Linear Mixed Effect Model and General Estimating Equation (GEE) Model by using Full Dataset.

		Mixed Effect Model ^a		GEE Mode	el ^b
Characteristics	No. of Observations (No. of Countries)	Coefficient (SE)	p-value	Coefficient (SE)	p-value
Crude Effect	138 (69)	-0.333 (0.076)	<0.001	-0.321 (0.070)	<0.001
Adjusted Effect ^c	133 (66)	-0.250 (0.118)	0.037	-0.346 (0.102)	0.001

Abbreviation: CHE, catastrophic out-of-pocket health expenditure; GDP, gross domestic products; GEE, General Estimating Equation; GGHE, general government health expenditure; OOP, out-of-pocket; SE, Standard Error; THE, total health expenditure

^a Log-transformed incidence of CHE was regressed by accounting countries for a random effect.

^b Log-gamma models, country-level clustering was applied for GEEs.

^c Results were adjusted by GDP per capita (2011 Int\$, PPP), urban population (%), and aging rate (% of population aged 65 years or older), OOP as % of THE, tuberculosis treatment success rate (% of new cases), Improved water source (% of population with access).

Result of sensitivity analysis

We eliminated all the countries that consist of only one observation from the full

dataset. The reduced dataset for this sensitivity analysis was comprised of 104 observations divided into 33 countries. Table 5 presents the results of analyzing the crude and adjusted effects of the incidence of CHE associated with GGHE as a share of GDP. We applied the same models as described in Table 4 for estimating the effects. We found the similar results in the crude effects to our previous analysis. The crude effect estimated by the mixed effect model (coefficient: -0.331, SE: 0.095, p-value: 0.001) and that estimated by the GEE model (coefficient: -0.355, SE: 0.084, p-value: <0.001) indicated the negative association between the proportion of households that incur CHE and GGHE as a share of GDP. Contrary to the crude effects, the direct effects estimated by neither mixed model (coefficient: -0.098, SE: 0.151, p-value: 0.519) nor GEE model (coefficient: -0.232, SE -0.346, p-value 0.100) were statistically significant.

Table 5. Crude and Adjusted Beta Coefficients, Standard Errors (SEs), P-value of the Incidence of CHE by GGHE as % of GDP, estimated by Log Linear Mixed Effect Model and General Estimating Equation (GEE) Model by using Dataset eliminated Countries containing One Observation.

		Mixed Effect Model ^a		GEE Mode	l ^b
Characteristics	No. of Observations (No. of Countries)	Coefficient (SE)	p-value	Coefficient (SE)	p-value
Crude Effect	101 (32)	-0.331 (0.095)	0.001	-0.355 (0.084)	<0.001
Adjusted Effect ^c	99 (32)	-0.098 (0.151)	0.519	-0.232 (0.141)	0.100

Abbreviation: CHE, catastrophic out-of-pocket health expenditure; GDP, gross domestic products; GEE, General Estimating Equation; GGHE, general government health expenditure; OOP, out-of-pocket; SE, Standard Error; THE, total health expenditure

^a Log-transformed incidence of CHE was regressed by accounting countries for a random effect.

^b Log-gamma models, country-level clustering was applied for GEEs.

^c Results were adjusted by GDP per capita (2011 Int\$, PPP), urban population (%), and aging rate (% of population aged 65 years or older), OOP as % of THE, tuberculosis treatment success rate (% of new cases), Improved water source (% of population with access).

Discussion

We found 39 articles with 142 point estimates of the incidences of CHE from 71

LMICs. Our review revealed that there is a significant decline in the proportion of households

experiencing CHE associated with increasing GGHE as percentage of GDP after adjusting for health service delivery and financing indicators as well as sociodemographic indicators. We could not find significant heterogeneity of the estimated coefficients across countries with respect to the association between the incidence of CHE and GGHE as a share of GDP. The association between the incidence of CHE and GGHE as a share of GDP. The significant when we conducted a sensitivity analysis by using the dataset that dropped countries with only one observation.

We applied two different modeling approaches, which were a linear mixed effect model and a GEE model. The fixed coefficients of the mixed models denoted the average of country-specific coefficients of all the countries in the population, while the fixed coefficients of the GEE models denoted the coefficients for the entire population. In non-linear models, like GEE, an average of cluster-specific coefficients and population average are usually not identical. With respect to the context of our research, we prefer to rely on the mixed effect model rather than the GEE model since it is reasonable to assume that each country has its own coefficient depending on its performance of health system.

Although someone might argue that our review is observational, the result of our review might be useful for the governments in LMICs to anticipate how much total domestic government investments in the health sector roughly reduce the incidences of CHE, as Xu and colleagues did in the most relevant previous study (Xu et al., 2003). Let us present Cambodia as an illustration of our results (Case study 1) (National Institute of Statistics/Cambodia, Directorate General for Health/Cambodia, & ICF International, 2015; World Bank Group, 2016; World Health Organization, 2014). If the Cambodian government could have increased its GGHE as a share of GDP one percent, from 1.3% to 2.3%, the proportion of households incurring CHE

would decline from 6.7% to 5.22%. This reduction of the incidence would roughly be equivalent

to 49,000 households that were averted from CHE. In this scenario, the Cambodian government

would have needed approximately 168 million US dollars as an additional investment.

Case study 1: How to approximate number of households averted from CHE by applying our study findings: A case study in Cambodia 2014

- 1. Collect demographic and economic data needed for calculation Estimated total population^a: 15,328,136 Mean size of households ${}^{\rm b}$: 4.6 GDP (current US\$)^a: \$16,777,820,330 GGHE as a share of GDP° : 1.3% Incidence of CHE: 6.7%
- Calculate total number of households in a country, by dividing total 2. population by mean household size.

 $15,328,136 \div 4.6 = 3,332,203$

- 3. Calculate the incidence of CHE relative to an incremental change of GGHE as percentage of GDP, by indexing the fixed coefficient from Table 4 $e^{-0.250} = 0.7788$
- Estimate the incidence CHE after increasing GGHE as a share of GDP 4. from 1.3% to 2.3% (i.e., one percent increase), by multiplying the incidence of CHE by the exponent value of the fixed coefficient

$$6.7(\%) \times 0.7788 \cong 5.22(\%)$$

5. Estimate number of households averted from CHE 3.3

$$32,203 \times (6.7 - 5.22)(\%) \div 100 \cong 49,000$$

Estimate an additional investment to reduce the given incidence of CHE 6. $16,777,820,330(US\$) \times 1(\%) \div 100 \cong 168 \text{ million (US\$)}$

^a Data was retrieved from the World Bank Open Data

^b Data was retrieved from Cambodia Demographic and Health Survey 2014

Data was retrieved from the WHO Global Health Expenditure Database

There is a limitation with respect to applying our results to the real world. Our analysis used the WHO methodology since more studies that we reviewed adopted the WHO definition. However, the SDGs adopted the World Bank methodology as the definition of CHE to track financial hardship due to health services use. Subsequent analyses of CHE are likely to use the World Bank methodology. OOP health payments should be divided by household non-subsistence expenditure in the former definition, while OOP health payments should be divided by total household expenditure in the later definition. Therefore, the coefficients and SEs estimated from our analysis will not be applicable if any future research uses the World Bank approach. However, our analytical concepts are certainly applicable no matter which definitions will be utilized in the future research.

There are some other limitations in terms of internal validity of the retrieved data. First, we could not assess the accuracy of the estimated incidences of CHE. While reviewing the literature, we found some articles that showed different values of the incidence of CHE in the same countries and years even though they used the same household surveys (Reddy, Ross-Degnan, Zaslavsky, Soumerai, & Wagner, 2013; Saksena et al., 2010). This implies potential miscalculation of CHE by the original researchers. However, it was not possible for us to obtain the original data from household surveys that the authors utilized so we were unable to recalculate the proportion of households with CHE. Although we made the best effort to investigate the methodological consistency across the articles, the level of detail about the methodologies used is highly variable. Thus, we had no choice but to accept the analyses done by the original researchers.

Secondly, Lu and colleagues pointed out that the estimated values of the incidence of CHE were affected by the design of survey instruments. In general, any household surveys have several question items regarding household health spending within certain recall periods. However, a number of question items and length of recall period give fluctuations in the estimated household OOP expenses. For example, fewer question items in a survey gave a lower

41

estimate for average health spending. A shorter recall period yielded a larger estimate for average health spending than a longer recall period (Lu, 2009). There is no worldwide consensus on the appropriate number of question items and recall period, hence we cannot judge which survey design elicits the most unbiased estimate of household health spending. Consequently, Raban and colleagues found the estimated proportions of households that had CHE by using data from the WHS or the Study on Global Ageing and Adult Health (SAGE) were substantially higher than those by using data from the National Sample Surveys on Household Consumer Expenditure (NSSs), which were nationally representative surveys in India (Raban, Dandona, & Dandona, 2013). Thus, it may be a reasonable option for future researchers to exclude the incidences of CHE from analyses if they were derived from the WHS data. However, we determined to include all the studies regardless of which household survey the original investigators utilized in order to obtain adequate observations and avoid random errors.

Thirdly, although we were able to include data from all the eligible studies, non-randomness of the retrieved data might cause selection bias. For instance, Table 3 implies the incidence of CHE was assessed in roughly 90 percent of low-income countries because there were 31 low-income countries worldwide in 2016. In addition, the incidence of CHE was examined in more than half of the countries in South Asia and sub-Saharan Africa regions, whereas about 20 percent of the countries were assessed in other regions. These may result in overestimating the coefficients since those countries had higher incidences of CHE relative to lower GGHE as a share of GDP. However, we were unable to obtain sufficient observations to conduct either random sampling or sub-group analysis.

Fourthly, there were some possibly important covariates related to the socio-economic status that we could not include in the final model in order to avoid random errors. For instance,

Saksena and colleagues included the Gini coefficient in their model (Saksena et al., 2010). However, we were unable to include this variable because only 83 out of 142 observations were obtained when we matched the incidences of CHE by the same countries and years. Unfortunately, the WHO and World Bank's global databases from which we extracted the data contained a considerable amount of missing information. The previous literature demonstrated that low socio-economic status, such as income inequality, worsened health outcomes of people, hence it was rational to presume demand for health services would increase (Pickett & Wilkinson, 2015). We were concerned that our adjusted fixed effects shown in Table 4 were still somewhat biased since we could not control for such unmeasured confounders. However, we drew multiple causal diagrams to identify potential confounding pathways and were able to include one covariate on each confounding pathway in our final model. We also compared multiple models to examine statistical precision and goodness-of-fit before selecting the final model.

Lastly, we dropped a coefficient of the random effect in our final model because it was not statistically significant. The random intercept, which was significant, represented the country-level heterogeneity of the baseline incidence of CHE in each country. On the other hand, this random coefficient could have indicated country-level heterogeneity in terms of the percent difference in the incidence of CHE associated with the percent difference of GGHE as a share of GDP. These findings may contradict our assumption because it is rational to assume that different health systems possess different performances to reduce the economic burden of households on health. Despite the considerable effort of reviewing literature, the final dataset contained a substantial amount of missing values, which might cause random errors. Thus, if we could have had a larger dataset, we might be able to estimate more robust random effects.

Conclusion

The decline of the incidence of CHE seems to be associated with an incremental change in GGHE as percentage of GDP. Further research is needed to clarify how the strength of the health system in a given country differentiates the magnitude of the association. Future research will need efforts to obtain the original data derived from the nationally representative household surveys and re-estimate incidences of CHE to ensure consistency in calculation methodology. The methodology defined by the World Bank should be used since it is officially adopted as an SDG indicator which will be globally tracked in the next decades. The design of each survey instrument should be evaluated carefully to assess whether any differences in the design cause variation in estimated household OOP health spending or not. Future research will also need some extra efforts to create a larger and more balanced longitudinal dataset to reduce random error and secure internal validity.

Chapter 4: Conclusion and Recommendations

Public health implications

We found 39 articles with 142 point estimates of the incidences of CHE from 71 LMICs. Our review revealed that there was a significant decline in the proportion of households experiencing CHE associated with increasing GGHE as percentage of GDP after adjusting for health service delivery and financing indicators as well as sociodemographic indicators. We could not find significant heterogeneity of the estimated coefficients across countries with respect to the association between the incidence of CHE and GGHE as a share of GDP. The association between the incidence of CHE and GGHE as a share of GDP. The with only one observation.

Although someone might argue that our review is observational, the result of our review might be useful for the governments in LMICs to anticipate how much total domestic government investments in the health sector roughly reduce the incidences of CHE, as Xu and colleagues did in the most relevant previous study (Xu et al., 2003). The estimated coefficients shown in table 4, such as -0.250, are the natural logarithm of the incidence of CHE associated with any incremental changes of GGHE as percentage of GDP in LMICs. Thus, if we index the coefficients, these numbers will indicate the incidence of CHE relative to percent changes of GGHE as a share of GDP. For instance, the exponent value of -0.250 is 0.7788.

Let us present Cambodia as an illustration of our results. The estimated total population was 15,328,136, the mean size of households was 4.6, GDP was US\$16,777,820,330 (current US\$), and GGHE as a share of GDP was 1.3% in Cambodia in 2014, respectively

(National Institute of Statistics/Cambodia et al., 2015; World Bank Group, 2016; World Health Organization, 2014). Thus, if we divide total population by mean household size, we can estimate the approximate number of households in Cambodia, which was 3,332,203 in 2014. If the Cambodian government could have increased its GGHE as a share of GDP one percent, from 1.3% to 2.3%, the proportion of households incurring CHE would decline from 6.7% to 5.22%, which was calculated by multiplying 6.7% by 0.7788. This reduction of the incidence would roughly be equivalent to 49,000 households that were averted from CHE. In this scenario, the Cambodian government would have needed approximately 168 million US dollars as an additional investment.

Study limitations

There is a limitation with respect to applying our results to the real world. As mentioned in the method section of Chapter 3, our analysis used the WHO methodology since more studies that we reviewed adopted the WHO definition than the World Bank definition. However, the SDGs adopted the WB methodology as the definition of CHE to track financial hardship due to health services, hence subsequent analyses of CHE are likely to use the World Bank methodology. The biggest difference between the World Bank's approach and WHO's approach in calculating CHE is its denominator. OOP health payments should be divided by total household expenditure in the former definition, while OOP health payments should be divided by household non-subsistence expenditure. Therefore, the coefficients and SEs estimated from our analysis will not be applicable if any future research uses the WB's approach. However, our analytical concepts are certainly applicable no matter which definitions will be utilized in the future research. Future investigators will be able to adapt our analytical methods to predict the

more robust association between the incidence of CHE and GGHE as percentage of GDP.

There are some other limitations in terms of internal validity of the retrieved data. First, we could not assess the accuracy of the estimated incidences of CHE. While reviewing the literature, we found some articles that showed different values of the incidence of CHE in the same countries and years even though they used the same household surveys (Reddy et al., 2013; Saksena et al., 2010). This implies potential miscalculation of CHE by the original researchers. However, it was not possible for us to obtain the original data from household surveys that the authors utilized so we were unable to recalculate the proportion of households with CHE. Although we made the best effort to investigate the methodological consistency across the articles, the level of detail about the methodologies used is highly variable. Thus, we had no choice but to accept the analyses done by the original researchers.

Secondly, Lu and colleagues pointed out that the estimated values of the incidence of CHE were affected by the design of survey instruments. In general, any household surveys had several question items regarding household health spending within certain recall periods. However, a number of question items and length of recall period give fluctuations in the estimated household OOP expenses. For example, fewer question items in a survey gave a lower estimate for average health spending. A shorter recall period yielded a larger estimate for average health spending than a longer recall period (Lu, 2009). There is no worldwide consensus on the appropriate number of question items and recall period, hence we cannot judge which survey design elicits the most unbiased estimate of household health spending. In addition, Raban and his colleague found the estimated proportions of households that had CHE by using data from the WHS or the Study on Global Ageing and Adult Health (SAGE) were substantially higher than those by using data from the National Sample Surveys on Household Consumer

Expenditure (NSSs), which were nationally representative surveys in India. The authors also mentioned that OOP health expenses for outpatient and inpatient care in the WHS and SAGE were two or three times higher than those in the NSSs (Raban et al., 2013). Thus, it may be a reasonable option for future researchers to exclude the incidences of CHE from analyses if they were derived from the WHS data. However, we determined to include all the studies regardless of which household survey the original investigators utilized in order to obtain an adequate number of observations and avoid random errors.

Thirdly, although we were able to include data from all the eligible studies, non-randomness of the retrieved data might cause selection bias. For instance, Table 3 implies the incidence of CHE was roughly assessed in 90 percent of low-income countries because there were 31 low-income countries worldwide in 2016. To be exact, this "90 percent" is incorrect since the number of countries in each World Bank classification varies every year. However, this probability still seems to be higher than those in other income groups. In addition, the incidence of CHE was examined in more than half of the countries in the South Asia and sub-Saharan Africa regions, whereas about 20 percent of the countries were assessed in other regions. These may result in overestimating the coefficients since those countries had higher incidences of CHE relative to lower GGHE as a share of GDP. However, we were unable to obtain sufficient observations to conduct either random sampling or sub-group analysis.

Fourthly, there were some possibly important covariates related to the socio-economic status that we could not include in the final model in order to avoid random errors. For instance, Saksena and colleagues included the Gini coefficient in their models (Saksena et al., 2010). However, we were unable to include this variable because only 83 out of 142 observations were obtained when we matched the incidences of CHE by the same countries and years.

Unfortunately, the WHO and World Bank's global databases from which we extracted the data contained a considerable amount of missing information, thus it hindered cross-country comparisons. The previous literature demonstrated that low socio-economic status, such as income inequality, worsened health outcomes of people, hence it was rational to presume demand for health services would increase (Pickett & Wilkinson, 2015). We were concerned that our adjusted fixed effects shown in Table 4 were still somewhat biased since we could not control for such unmeasured confounders. However, we drew multiple causal diagrams to identify potential confounding pathways and created a list of variables needed to be adjusted. We were able to include at least one covariate on each confounding pathway in our final model. We also compared different reduced models of all the possible combinations of covariates to examine statistical precision and goodness-of-fit before selecting the final model. We believe that our estimates are the most unbiased of all the statistical options that we examined.

Fifthly, we applied two different modeling approaches, which were a linear mixed effect model and a GEE model. The adjusted coefficients of the mixed effect models differed from that of the GEE models. The fixed coefficients of the mixed models denoted the average of country-specific coefficients of all the countries in the population, while the fixed coefficients of the GEE models denoted the coefficients for the entire population. In non-linear models, like GEE, an average of cluster-specific coefficients and population average are usually not identical. With respect to the context of our research, we prefer to rely on the mixed effect model rather than the GEE model since it is reasonable to assume that each country has its own coefficient depending on its performance of health system.

Lastly, we dropped a coefficient and kept an intercept of the random effect in our final model because the coefficient was not statistically significant. This random coefficient could

have indicated country-level heterogeneity in terms of the percent difference in the incidence of CHE associated with the percent difference of GGHE as a share of GDP. The random intercept, which was significant, represented the country-level heterogeneity of the baseline incidence of CHE in each country. The question is whether these study findings, particularly the non-significant random coefficient, supports the argument that there is no difference across LMICs in how much health systems of each country can reduce the incidences of CHE by increasing GGHE as a share of GDP. Despite the considerable effort of reviewing literature, the final dataset contained a substantial amount of missing values, which might cause random errors. As every country has different health systems, it is still rational to assume that efficiency of government investments to reduce the economic burden on health will also be differentiated. With a larger dataset, we might be able to calculate more robust estimates of random effects.

Future directions

The decline of the incidence of CHE seems to be associated with an incremental change in GGHE as percentage of GDP. Further research is needed to clarify how the strength of the health system in a given country differentiates the magnitude of the association. Future research will need efforts to obtain the original data derived from the nationally representative household surveys and re-estimate incidences of CHE to ensure consistency in calculation methodology. The methodology defined by the WB should be used since it is officially adopted as an SDG indicator which will be globally tracked in the next decades. The design of each survey instrument should be evaluated carefully to assess whether any differences in the design cause variation in estimated household OOP health spending or not. Future research will also need some extra efforts to create a larger and more balanced longitudinal dataset to reduce

random error and secure internal validity.

References

Adisa, O. (2015). Investigating determinants of catastrophic health spending among poorly insured elderly households in urban Nigeria. *International Journal for Equity in Health*, *14*, 79. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12939-015-0188-5

Akinkugbe, O., Chama-Chiliba, C. M., & Tlotlego, N. (2012). Health Financing and Catastrophic Payments for Health Care: Evidence from Household-level Survey Data in Botswana and Lesotho. *African Development Review-Revue Africaine De Developpement*, 24(4), 358–370. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8268.12006

Barennes, H., Frichittavong, A., Gripenberg, M., & Koffi, P. (2015). Evidence of High Out of Pocket Spending for HIV Care Leading to Catastrophic Expenditure for Affected Patients in Lao People's Democratic Republic. *Plos One*, *10*(9), e0136664. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0136664

Che, Y. H., Chongsuvivatwong, V., Li, L., Sriplung, H., Wang, Y. Y., You, J., ... Zhang, X. L. (2016). Financial burden on the families of patients with hepatitis B virus-related liver diseases and the role of public health insurance in Yunnan province of China. *Public Health*, *130*((Che Y.H.) The First Peoples' Hospital of Kunming City, Yunnan Province, China), 13–20. Retrieved from http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0033350615001328

Dyer, S. J., Sherwood, K., McIntyre, D., & Ataguba, J. E. (2013). Catastrophic payment for assisted reproduction techniques with conventional ovarian stimulation in the public health sector of South Africa: frequency and coping strategies. *Human Reproduction*, 28(10), 2755–2764. https://doi.org/10.1093/humrep/det290

Engelgau, M. M., Karan, A., & Mahal, A. (2012). The Economic impact of Non-communicable Diseases on households in India. *Globalization and Health*, *8*, 9. https://doi.org/10.1186/1744-8603-8-9

Frenk, J., González-Pier, E., Gómez-Dantés, O., Lezana, M. A., & Knaul, F. M. (2006). Comprehensive reform to improve health system performance in Mexico. *The Lancet*, *368*(9546), 1524–1534. Retrieved from http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0140673606695640

Goeppel, C., Frenz, P., Grabenhenrich, L., Keil, T., & Tinnemann, P. (2016). Assessment of universal health coverage for adults aged 50 years or older with chronic illness in six middle-income countries. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization*, *94*(4), 276–285. https://doi.org/10.2471/BLT.15.163832 Gomez-Dantes, O. (2009). The democratization of health in Mexico: financial innovations for universal coverage. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization*, *87*(7), 542–548.

https://doi.org/10.2471/BLT.08.053199

Jan, S., Kimman, M., Peters, S. A. E., & Woodward, M. (2015). Financial catastrophe, treatment discontinuation and death associated with surgically operable cancer in South-East Asia: Results from the ACTION Study. *Surgery*, *157*(6), 971–982. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.surg.2015.02.012

Kamal-Yanni, M. (2016, November). Oral statement delivered by Mohga Kamal-Yanni, Oxfam on behalf of Civil Society organisations present. Presented at the Fourth Meeting of the Inter-Agency and Expert Group on the Sustainable Development Goal Indicators, Geneva. Retrieved from

http://unstats.un.org/sdgs/files/meetings/iaeg-sdgs-meeting-04/Thurs%20PM_CSO%20Statement_3.8.2% 20Statement%20FINAL.pdf

Karami, M., Najafi, F., & Karami Matin, B. (2009). Catastrophic health expenditures in Kermanshah, west of Iran: magnitude and distribution. *Journal of Research in Health Sciences*, 9(2), 36–40. Retrieved from http://jrhs.umsha.ac.ir/index.php/JRHS/article/view/249

Kawabata, K., Xu, K., & Carrin, G. (2002). Preventing impoverishment through protection against catastrophic health expenditure. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization*, *80*(8), 612. Retrieved from http://www.scielosp.org/scielo.php?pid=S0042-96862002000800003&script=sci_arttext&tlng=es Kenward, M. G., & Roger, J. H. (1997). Small Sample Inference for Fixed Effects from Restricted

Maximum Likelihood. Biometrics, 53(3), 983–997. https://doi.org/10.2307/2533558 Knaul, F. M., González-Pier, E., Gómez-Dantés, O., García-Junco, D., Arreola-Ornelas, H., Barraza-Lloréns, M., ... others. (2012). The quest for universal health coverage: achieving social protection for all in Mexico. The Lancet, 380(9849), 1259-1279. Retrieved from http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S014067361261068X Lu, C. (2009). Limitations of methods for measuring out-of-pocket and catastrophic private health expenditures. Bulletin of the World Health Organization, 87(3), 238–244. https://doi.org/10.2471/BLT.08.054379 Lu, C., Chin, B., Lewandowski, J. L., Basinga, P., Hirschhorn, L. R., Hill, K., ... Binagwaho, A. (2012). Towards Universal Health Coverage: An Evaluation of Rwanda Mutuelles in Its First Eight Years. Plos One, 7(6), e39282. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0039282 Ma, J., Xu, J., Zhang, Z., & Wang, J. (2016). New cooperative medical scheme decreased financial burden but expanded the gap of income-related inequity: evidence from three provinces in rural China. International Journal for Equity in Health, 15, 72. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12939-016-0361-5 National Institute of Statistics/Cambodia, Directorate General for Health/Cambodia, & ICF International. (2015). Cambodia Demographic and Health Survey 2014. Phnom Penh, Cambodia: National Institute of Statistics/Cambodia, Directorate General for Health/Cambodia, and ICF International. Retrieved from http://dhsprogram.com/pubs/pdf/FR312/FR312.pdf Negin, J., Randell, M., Raban, M. Z., Nyirenda, M., Kalula, S., Madurai, L., & Kowal, P. (2016). Health expenditure and catastrophic spending among older adults living with HIV. Global Public Health, ((Negin J., negin@sydney.edu.au; Randell M.) Sydney School of Public Health, University of Sydney, Sydney, Australia), 1-15. Retrieved from http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17441692.2016.1173717 Nolan, B., Roser, M., & Thewissen, S. (2016). GDP per capita versus median household income: What gives rise to divergence over time? Oxford INET Working Paper Series. Retrieved from http://www.lisdatacenter.org/wps/liswps/672.pdf Organization of African Unity. (2001). Abjua Declaration on HIV/AIDS, Tuberculocis and Other Related Infectious Diseases. Abjua: Organization of African Unity. Retrieved from http://www.un.org/ga/aids/pdf/abuja_declaration.pdf Pearce, N., & Lawlor, D. A. (2016). Causal inference-so much more than statistics. International Journal of Epidemiology, 45(6), 1895–1903. https://doi.org/10.1093/ije/dyw328 Pickett, K. E., & Wilkinson, R. G. (2015). Income inequality and health: A causal review. Social Science & Medicine, 128, 316-326. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2014.12.031 Raban, M. Z., Dandona, R., & Dandona, L. (2013). Variations in catastrophic health expenditure estimates from household surveys in India. Bulletin of the World Health Organization, 91(10), 726-735. https://doi.org/10.2471/BLT.12.113100 Reddy, S. R., Ross-Degnan, D., Zaslavsky, A. M., Soumerai, S. B., & Wagner, A. K. (2013). Health care payments in the asia pacific: validation of five survey measures of economic burden. International Journal for Equity in Health, 12, 49. https://doi.org/10.1186/1475-9276-12-49 Saksena, P., Xu, K., & Durairaj, V. (2010). The drivers of catastrophic expenditure: outpatient services, hospitalization or medicines? World Health Report (2010) Background Paper, No 21. Geneva: World Health Organization. Retrieved from

http://www.who.int/entity/healthsystems/topics/financing/healthreport/21whr-bp.pdf Sathāban Wičhai Rabop Sāthāranasuk. (2012). *Thailand's universal coverage scheme: achievements and challenges: an independent assessment of the first 10 years (2001-2010)*. Nonthaburi: Health Insurance System Research Office. Retrieved from

http://www.hsri.or.th/sites/default/files/THailand%20UCS%20achievement%20and%20challenges_0.pdf Tangcharoensathien, V., Limwattananon, S., Patcharanarumol, W., Thammatacharee, J., Jongudomsuk, P., & Sirilak, S. (2015). Achieving universal health coverage goals in Thailand: the vital role of strategic purchasing. *Health Policy and Planning*, *30*(9), 1152–1161. https://doi.org/10.1093/heapol/czu120 Thuan, N. T. B., Lofgren, C., Chuc, N. T. K., Janlert, U., & Lindholm, L. (2006). Household out-of-pocket payments for illness: evidence from Vietnam. *BMC Public Health*, *6*, 283. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-6-283

Towse, A., Mills, A., & Tangcharoensathien, V. (2004). Learning from Thailand's health reforms. *Bmj*, 328(7431), 103–105. Retrieved from

http://asiapacific.anu.edu.au/newmandala/wp-content/uploads/2007/02/learning-from-thailands-health-reforms.pdf

Tran, B. X., Duong, A. T., Nguyen, L. T., Hwang, J., Nguyen, B. T., Nguyen, Q. T., ... Ohinmaa, A. (2013). Financial burden of health care for HIV/AIDS patients in Vietnam. *Tropical Medicine & International Health*, *18*(2), 212–218. https://doi.org/10.1111/tmi.12032

Tripathi, N., Saini, S. K., & Prinja, S. (2014). Impact of Janani Shishu Suraksha Karyakram on Out-of-pocket Expenditure among Urban Slum Dwellers in Northern India. *Indian Pediatrics*, *51*(6), 475–477. Retrieved from https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s13312-014-0430-z

Ukwaja, K. N., Alobu, I., Abimbola, S., & Hopewell, P. C. (2013). Household catastrophic payments for tuberculosis care in Nigeria: incidence, determinants, and policy implications for universal health coverage. *Infectious Diseases of Poverty*, 2, 21. https://doi.org/10.1186/2049-9957-2-21

United Nations. (2012, December 12). United Nations General Assembly: Sixty-seventh session: Global health and foreign policy. Retrieved from http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=A/67/L.36 United Nations. (2015). *Transforming our world: the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development* (p. 41). New York: United Nations. Retrieved from

https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/content/documents/21252030%20Agenda%20for%20Sustainable %20Development%20web.pdf

United Nations. (2016, November). *Plenary Agenda Item 9. Refinement of indicators*. Presented at the Fourth Meeting of the Inter-Agency and Expert Group on the Sustainable Development Goal Indicators, Geneva. Retrieved from

http://unstats.un.org/sdgs/files/meetings/iaeg-sdgs-meeting-04/9.%20Refinement%20of%20Indicators%2 0plenary.pdf

Wagstaff, A., Cotlear, D., Eozenou, P. H.-V., & Buisman, L. R. (2016). Measuring progress towards universal health coverage: with an application to 24 developing countries. *Oxford Review of Economic Policy*, *32*(1), 147–189. https://doi.org/10.1093/oxrep/grv019

Wang, Z., Li, X., & Chen, M. (2015). Catastrophic health expenditures and its inequality in elderly households with chronic disease patients in China. *International Journal for Equity in Health*, *14*, 8. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12939-015-0134-6

Weraphong, J., Pannarunothai, S., Luxananun, T., Junsri, N., & Deesawatsripetch, S. (2013). CATASTROPHIC HEALTH EXPENDITURE IN AN URBAN CITY: SEVEN YEARS AFTER UNIVERSAL COVERAGE POLICY IN THAILAND. Southeast Asian Journal of Tropical Medicine and Public Health, 44(1), 124–136. Retrieved from

http://www.tm.mahidol.ac.th/seameo/2013-44-1-full/17-5449-6.pdf

World Bank Group. (2016). World Bank Open Data. Retrieved May 31, 2016, from http://data.worldbank.org/

World Bank Group. (2017). World Bank Country and Lending Groups. Retrieved January 21, 2017, from https://datahelpdesk.worldbank.org/knowledgebase/articles/906519-world-bank-country-and-lending-groups

World Health Organization (Ed.). (2000). The World Health Report 2000: health systems: improving performance. Geneva: WHO.

World Health Organization (Ed.). (2010). The World health report: health systems financing: the path to universal coverage. Geneva: World Health Organization.

World Health Organization. (2014). Global Health Expenditure Database. Retrieved May 31, 2016, from http://apps.who.int/nha/database

World Health Organization. (2016, March). Establishment of a tier system for the implementation of

global SDG indicators. Indicators 3.8.1 and 3.8.2. Presented at the Third Meeting of the Inter-Agency and Expert Group on the Sustainable Development Goal Indicators, Mexico City. Retrieved from http://unstats.un.org/sdgs/files/meetings/iaeg-sdgs-meeting-03/3rd-IAEG-SDGs-presentation-WHO--3.8. 1-and-3.8.2.pdf

World Health Organization. (2017a). Global Health Observatory (GHO) data. Retrieved March 3, 2017, from http://www.who.int/gho/en/

World Health Organization. (2017b). World Health Survey. Retrieved March 29, 2017, from http://www.who.int/healthinfo/survey/en/

World Health Organization, & World Bank Group. (2014). *Monitoring progress towards universal health coverage at country and global levels. Framework, measures and targets*. World Health Organization and International Bank for Reconstruction and Development/The World Bank. Retrieved from

(http://apps.who.int/iris/ bitstream/10665/112824/1/WHO_HIS_HIA_14.1_eng.pdf?ua=1

World Health Organization, & World Bank Group. (2015). *Tracking universal health coverage: first global monitoring report*. Geneva: World Health Organization.

Xu, K. (2005). *Distribution of health payments and catastrophic expenditures methodology*. Retrieved from http://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/69030

Xu, K., Evans, D. B., Carrin, G., Aguilar-Rivera, A. M., Musgrove, P., & Evans, T. (2007). Protecting households from catastrophic health spending. *Health Affairs (Project Hope)*, *26*(4), 972–983. https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.26.4.972

Xu, K., Evans, D. B., Kawabata, K., Zeramdini, R., Klavus, J., & Murray, C. J. (2003). Household catastrophic health expenditure: a multicountry analysis. *The Lancet*, *362*(9378), 111–117. Retrieved from http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0140673603138615

Xu, K., Saksena, P., Jowett, M., Indikadahena, C., Kutzin, J., & Evans, D. B. (2010). *Exploring the thresholds of health expenditure for protection against financial risk* (Background Paper No. 19). Geneva: World Health Organization. Retrieved from

http://www.who.int/entity/healthsystems/topics/financing/healthreport/19THE-thresv2.pdf Yang, T., Chu, J., Zhou, C., Medina, A., Li, C., Jiang, S., ... Liu, J. (2016). Catastrophic health expenditure: a comparative analysis of empty-nest and non-empty-nest households with seniors in Shandong, China. *Bmj Open*, 6(7), e010992. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2015-010992

Appendix: List of included studies

- Abu-Zaineh M, Ben Romdhane H, Ventelou B, Moatti J-P, Chokri A. 2013. Appraising financial protection in health: the case of Tunisia. *International Journal of Health Care Finance & Economics* 13: 73–93.
- Akinkugbe O, Chama-Chiliba CM, Tlotlego N. 2012. Health Financing and Catastrophic
 Payments for Health Care: Evidence from Household-level Survey Data in Botswana and
 Lesotho. *African Development Review-Revue Africaine De Developpement* 24: 358–70.
- Alam K, Mahal A. 2014. Economic impacts of health shocks on households in low and middle income countries: a review of the literature. *Globalization and health* **10**: 21.
- Boing AC, Bertoldi AD, Barros AJ, Posenato LG, Peres KG. 2014. Socioeconomic inequality in catastrophic health expenditure in Brazil. *Revista de saúde pública* **48**: 632–41.
- Bonu S, Bhushan I, Peters DH. 2007. ERD Working Paper Series No. 102: Incidence, Intensity, and Correlates of Catastrophic Out-of-Pocket Health Payments in India. In: Asian Development Bank: Manila
- Bowser DM, Mahal A. 2011. Guatemala: The economic burden of illness and health system implications. *Health Policy* **100**: 159–66.
- Bredenkamp C, Buisman LR. 2016. Financial protection from health spending in the Philippines: policies and progress. *Health Policy and Planning* **31**: 919–27.
- Brinda EM, Andrés RA, Enemark U. 2014. Correlates of out-of-pocket and catastrophic health expenditures in Tanzania: results from a national household survey. *BMC international health and human rights* 14: 1.

- Chuma J, Maina T. 2012. Catastrophic health care spending and impoverishment in Kenya. *BMC health services research* **12**: 1.
- van Doorslaer E, O'Donnell O, Rannan-Eliya RP, *et al.* 2007. Catastrophic payments for health care in Asia. *Health Economics* **16**: 1159–84.
- Dorjdagva J, Batbaatar E, Svensson M, Dorjsuren B, Kauhanen J. 2016. Catastrophic health expenditure and impoverishment in Mongolia. *International Journal for Equity in Health* 15: 105.
- Gotsadze G, Zoidze A, Rukhadze N. 2009. Household catastrophic health expenditure: evidence from Georgia and its policy implications. *BMC Health Services Research* **9**: 69.
- Hoang VM, Oh J, Tran TA, et al. 2015. Patterns of Health Expenditures and Financial Protections in Vietnam 1992-2012. Journal of Korean medical science 30 Suppl 2: S134-138.
- Htet S, Fan V, Alam K, Mahal A. 2015. Financial Risks From Ill Health in Myanmar: Evidence and Policy Implications. *Asia-Pacific Journal of Public Health* **27**: 418–28.
- Kimani D, Maina T. 2015. Catastrophic Health Expenditures and Impoverishment in Kenya. Futures Group, Health Policy Project, Washington DC.
- Li Y, Wu Q, Liu C, *et al.* 2014. Catastrophic Health Expenditure and Rural Household
 Impoverishment in China: What Role Does the New Cooperative Health Insurance Scheme
 Play? Zhang H (ed). *PLoS ONE* 9: e93253.
- Li Y, Wu Q, Xu L, *et al.* 2012. Factors affecting catastrophic health expenditure and impoverishment from medical expenses in China: policy implications of universal health insurance. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* **90**: 664–71.

- Lu C, Chin B, Lewandowski JL, et al. 2012. Towards Universal Health Coverage: An Evaluation of Rwanda Mutuelles in Its First Eight Years. *Plos One* 7: e39282.
- Masiye F, Kaonga O, Kirigia JM. 2016. Does User Fee Removal Policy Provide Financial Protection from Catastrophic Health Care Payments? Evidence from Zambia. *Plos One* 11: e0146508.
- Mchenga MR, Chiwaula L, Chirwa G. 2017. Impoverishing Effects of Catastrophic Health Expenditures in Malawi. *International Journal for Equity in Health* **16**.
- Minh HV, Phuong NTK, Saksena P, James CD, Xu K. 2013. Financial burden of household out-of pocket health expenditure in Viet Nam: Findings from the National Living Standard Survey 2002-2010. Social Science & Medicine 96: 258–63.
- Ministry of Health, Government of Kenya. 2014. Kenya Household Health Expenditureand UtilisationSurvey 2013. Government of Kenya, Nairobi.
- Ministry of Health, Kingdom of Cambodia. 2015. Out-of-pocket expenditure on health in Cambodia: analysis of data from the Cambodian Socioeconomic Survey. Kingdom of Cambodia, Phnom Penh.
- Narci HO, Sahin I, Yuldirm HH. 2015. Financial catastrophe and poverty impacts of out-of-pocket health payments in Turkey. *European Journal of Health Economics* 16: 255–70.
- Pal R. 2012. Measuring incidence of catastrophic out-of-pocket health expenditure: with application to India. *International Journal of Health Care Finance and Economics* 12: 63–85.

- Raban MZ, Dandona R, Dandona L. 2013. Variations in catastrophic health expenditure estimates from household surveys in India. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* 91: 726–35.
- Rashad AS, Sharaf MF. 2015a. Catastrophic and impoverishing effects of out-of-pocket health expenditure: New evidence from Egypt. *American Journal of Economics* **5**: 526–533.
- Rashad AS, Sharaf MF. 2015b. Catastrophic Economic Consequences of Healthcare Payments: Effects on Poverty Estimates in Egypt, Jordan, and Palestine. *Economies* **3**: 216–34.
- Reddy SR, Ross-Degnan D, Zaslavsky AM, Soumerai SB, Wagner AK. 2013. Health care payments in the asia pacific: validation of five survey measures of economic burden. *International Journal for Equity in Health* 12: 49.
- Saksena P, Antunes AF, Xu K, Musango L, Carrin G. 2011. Mutual health insurance in Rwanda: Evidence on access to care and financial risk protection. *Health Policy* **99**: 203–9.
- Saksena P, Xu K, Durairaj V. 2010. The drivers of catastrophic expenditure: outpatient services, hospitalization or medicines? World Health Report (2010) Background Paper, No 21. World Health Organization, Geneva.
- Shahrawat R, Rao KD. 2012. Insured yet vulnerable: out-of-pocket payments and India's poor. *Health Policy and Planning* **27**: 213–21.
- Somkotra T, Lagrada LP. 2009. Which Households Are At Risk Of Catastrophic Health Spending: Experience In Thailand After Universal Coverage. *Health Affairs* **28**: w467–78.
- World Health Organization, World Bank Group. 2015. Web-Annex 2: Financial protection indicators, country specific results; Tracking Universal Health Coverage. First Global Monitoring Report. World Health Organization, Geneva.

- Xu K, Evans DB, Kadama P, *et al.* 2006. Understanding the impact of eliminating user fees:
 Utilization and catastrophic health expenditures in Uganda. *Social Science & Medicine* 62: 866–76.
- Xu K, Evans DB, Kawabata K, Zeramdini R, Klavus J, Murray CJ. 2003. Household catastrophic health expenditure: a multicountry analysis. *The lancet* **362**: 111–117.
- Yardim MS, Cilingiroglu N, Yardim N. 2010. Catastrophic health expenditure and impoverishment in Turkey. *Health Policy* **94**: 26–33.
- Yardim MS, Cilingiroglu N, Yardim N. 2014. Financial protection in health in Turkey: the effects of the Health Transformation Programme. *Health Policy and Planning* **29**: 177–92.
- Zoidze A, Rukhazde N, Chkhatarashvili K, Gotsadze G. 2013. Promoting universal financial protection: Health insurance for the poor in Georgia a case study. *Health Research Policy and Systems* **11**.